
ROADS ADVISORY COMMITTEE
December 7, 2011
MEMBERS PRESENT:
Kent Fleming, Jeff Paschall, Larry Reed, Jim Wilcox, Sean Barrett
MEMBERS ABSENT:
D.W. Northey, John Anderson
STAFF & OTHER PRESENT:  
Bill Morgan, Christy Meyer, Dan Hurley
Fleming called the meeting to order at 5:45 p.m.

I. PUBLIC COMMENT –  
Nancy Green, 86394 Pine Grove Road – Nancy stated she’s been a resident on Pine Grove Road since 1970 and appreciates the work we do to maintain this road. Nancy said she received notification from us last spring that we will overlay the road. This caused her to write the County a letter to ask if we could widen the shoulders on the road at the same time in order to accommodate the bicyclists and pedestrians. Nancy said that this road connects with Crow and others that do have shoulders for the cyclists and it would be nice to see it improved to that level. Nancy added that they would be happy if we could just add one shoulder on one side for bicyclists and pedestrians to use.  Nancy did not stay to listen to the committee discussion.
II. PINE GROVE ROAD REQUEST, Bill Morgan
Morgan confirmed with the committee that they had each read the memo as a response to Nancy Green’s request of Pine Grove Road. Morgan summarized the history and stated it’s unfortunate that Crow and Spencer Creek have been modernized with shoulders but Pine Grove has not. Morgan added there are a lot of roads out there like this such as Marcola Road and Game Farm Road. Morgan said it appears the improvements made to Crow and Spencer Creek took place decades ago, which hasn’t left much of an explanation for today’s staff as to why Crow and Spencer Creek were improved and Pine Grove was not. Morgan explained that about seven years ago before funding decreased, we had a category in our Capital Improvement Plan Budget for projects just like Pine Grove Road. Every year staff would hold an annual meeting and the public could come in and make requests. Morgan referred the group to page 13 of the 2012-2016 Capital Improvement Program that shows that funding has drastically decreased and will continue to do so.
Morgan summarized the issues involved if we were to widen this road. Morgan said while not a bad idea to improve the road, improving the road to modernized standards by adding four- foot shoulders on each side is a much larger project than simply preserving  the existing road with an overlay.  Due to the earth work involved, culvert work, the amounts of gravel, asphalt, and shoulder rock that would be needed, and possible barriers needed to expand the slopes for enough space to add road width; the additional scope would add an estimated $800,000 to the project.   The challenge with the decline of funds is that we no longer have a capital improvement budget for this kind of project and only have a Preservation Budget to maintain the existing 1,400 miles of roads – which is currently $4.5 million. To just preserve and maintain the existing road, it will cost nearly $250,000, but to accommodate this modernization request to widen the road, we would have to take an additional $800,000 out of the already slim $4.5 million dollar maintenance budget.
Reed asked what staff’s thoughts were on Nancy Green’s request to add just one shoulder to the road. Morgan said he’d be concerned that it would not follow current design standard that we have. Morgan said adding one shoulder to one side involves a lot of risk and it’s relying on a lot on people to make the right decisions.  Morgan said the way something like this might work is if it’s separated from the road so it becomes a multi-use path such as Bob Straub Parkway. These paths are separated from the road entirely. 
Morgan said he will write up a summary draft of the key points as to why we don’t have the resources to accommodate the request. Fleming will respond with this information on behalf of the Committee to Nancy Green.
III. APPROVAL OF OCTOBER 26 , 2011 Minutes 

Motion:  Barrett moved to approve the minutes as is; Paschall seconded; all present voted in favor, motion carried.
IV. PRESENTATION – STORMWATER PROGRAM UPDATE,  Dan Hurley & Bill Morgan
Morgan
Morgan said today’s goal is to provide a high level overview, and that staff will be available to come back to the RAC in a later session, or have off-line discussions if committee members are interested in more detail. Morgan introduced Dan Hurley as a Senior Engineering Associate in our Waste Management Division. Storm Water used to be a road issue with regard to leaf pick-up, catch basins, and street sweeping but it needed a new home since it’s no longer road-centric. The program has been hit and miss with a lot of new state and federal mandates developing that dictate what we must do. We’ve been able to meet the mandates that come, but now there are so many with funding requirements and yet the Road Fund is sliding off the table and unable to support these mandates. Last year the Board authorized staff to look at Storm Water utility fees and staff is going to the Board this January with an update to the report. 
As shown on the attached Power Point presentation, Hurley stated there are two newer areas of mandates – State and Federal that are setting new requirements and becoming less road centered. Hurley explained there are three State and Federal mandates including the Clean Water Act, the Safe Drinking Water Act, and Flood Control. The two primary pieces of Federal Legislation that are impacting us include:
The Clean Water Act:

· National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES) – Has six control measures and has grown immensely. Lane County and Springfield received their permits in 2007, and the permit covers just the area within the urban growth boundary. The permit requires us to address the six minimum controls which include public education and outreach, public involvement and participation, illicit discharge and elimination, construction site stormwater control, post-construction stormwater management, and pollution prevention in municipal operations. The County must develop a stormwater management plan that’s acceptable to DEQ that contains best management practices for each of these control measures. County staff has approached this by partnering with Eugene and Springfield to do these services on our behalf so that we don’t create duplicate programs and ensure consistency between the County and the Cities. The first five of the controls are being taken care of by the Cities through these agreements and we pay an annual fee to the cities for these services. 
· Total Maximum Daily Load (TMDL) Implementation Plan of 2008:  involves huge studies for water quality impaired streams for three pollutants – including Temperature, Bacteria, and Mercury. Agriculture, Dept. of Forestry, and Lane County each need to develop their own plans to get under the TMDL. The County is required to develop an activity plan to show how we will address these three pollutants, which include tracking and referring permits, coordination with Watershed Councils, education and outreach, pet waste management, hazardous waste management, septic system management, illicit discharge response, riparian ordinance review, and stormwater ordinance review. Additionally, soon we will have to do this same planning for the Siuslaw Basin.


Safe Drinking Water Act:

· Underground Injection Control, or UIC’s (Public Dry Wells –which collect Storm Water along the roadways): Lane County has around 99 of these with a lot in the Santa Clara area. Water comes into the well which is made of rock or pipe with holes in it, allowing the surface stormwater to drain into ground water.  The new requirements state that the bottoms of dry wells need to be ten feet above high ground water. Most of the County’s dry wells sit directly in ground water and therefore the County will need to decommission all of them at a cost estimate of around $10.5 million. Staff is looking at doing this jointly with the City of Eugene as they have the same amount of work to do as us. DEQ has been developing this program, and in 2008 they required us to register these dry wells and are issuing a permit to Lane County to do this work.  Portland has already received their permit, Eugene should be receiving theirs soon, and Lane County will receive theirs sometime after. DEQ will provide a permit with the timeframe to decommission these dry wells. The County will either need to connect the stormwater  to the existing system through pipes, or route the stormwater to a surface infiltrations system such as a rain garden facility. 
The reason we are sharing these issues with the RAC is because all of the County’s stormwater programs are funded through the Road Fund, and there is no funding to accomplish these newer requirements. General discussion ensued.
Barrett asked what happens if we don’t comply since we don’t have the funds. Hurley answered DEQ has a heavy hammer and has already fined cities for not meeting the mandated deadlines. Hurley added the fines are huge and there are third party issues. Hurley said they are planning decommissioning on a three to ten a year time frame based on the risk level of the UIC. Hurley added that we spend approximately $3.5 million on stormwater activities annually.

Hurley stated current staff levels to work on stormwater issues include the equivalent of 0.5 FTE position in Waste Management where they do required reporting and respond to spills etc. Land Management has 0.3 FTE to review building permits and does long range planning and ordinance development. Parks has the equivalent of 0.1 FTE for park development related issues. Engineering has 0.1 FTE to focus on construction projects and program management.  The remainder of stormwater expenses are maintenance related activities.
Hurley reiterated current funding is Road Fund, which is sharply declining and now there is an increased non-road stormwater issue.  The options for obtaining funding to do this work include System Development Charges (SDC’s), Permit Fees, and Stormwater Utility Fees. Hurley said SDC’s aren’t a good option because they can only be collected when there is development and it must go towards building capacity. Hurley said Permit Fees are also tied to development, and there isn’t much of that happening. Hurley said the solution they will suggest to the Board is to charge a user fee to all residents within a service district, just like any other utility charge to property owners. Reed asked how the committee can help. Morgan said we need to communicate to people that this is a utility fee just like any other service, since people don’t necessarily understand that. We need the committee’s help to educate people that this is a utility, since focus group studies have shown us that residents aren’t really clear on stormwater issues and many think they are already paying a fee for this service.   Morgan said we are going to the Board in January and are currently working on the Feasibility Study. Morgan and Hurley will draft something for the committee to review and share feedback to the Board.  

V. FINALIZE ANNUAL REPORT TO BE FILED WITH THE BOARD: 2011 Accomplishments & 2012 Work Plan 
Motion: Reed moved to approve the 2011 Accomplishments and 2012 Goals; Barrett seconded, all present voted in favor; motion carried.
VI. OPEN AGENDA/ITEMS FOR NEXT MEETING?
Next Meeting: 

A. Elect Chair & Vice Chair for 2012.
B.   Release of 2013-2017 Draft CIP for Public Comment

C. Frank Simas & Bill Morgan to discuss improvement ideas for assessments.
D. Possible discussion of funding ideas generated by the Revenue Options Committee. 
Meeting Adjourned at 7:18pm.

__________________


__

Christy Meyer, Meeting Recorder


Attachments: Stormwater Power Point Presentation

